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May 3, 2021 
Public Hearing Proceedings 

 
Public Hearing on Ordinance No. 1051, Concerning a Moratorium on the Issuance of Permits and 
Other Administrative Action during the Pendency Litigation, was called to order at 7:00 p.m. on May 
3. 2021, with Mayor Martin presiding. 
Council Members present CP Glenn, CM Robertson, CM Martin, CM Ringsaker, CM Boyer, and 
CM Zinner.  
 
Comments from Citizens:  No comments from citizens. 
 
With no further comments from citizens, the public hearing was closed at 7:03 p.m.  
 
The regular meeting of the Mayor and City Council was called to order on May 3, 2021, at 7:04 p.m. 
with Council Members present: CP Glenn, CM Robertson, CM Martin, CM Ringsaker, CM Boyer, 
and CM Zinner.  
 
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited, and the opening prayer was given by Pastor Bo VanDyke of 
Christ the King Church.     
 
Approval of Minutes: 
City Council Minutes – CM Zinner moved to approve the Council Meeting minutes of April 19, 2021.  Second 
by CM Martin.  Motion carried 6-0.  
 
Comments from Citizens on Agenda items:  
Captain Richard Wahl, of 329 Bounding Home Ct., spoke in support of the special event presented this evening 
for the Youth Sailing Program. 
 
Recognition: Presented to Connor Sheffield by Mayor Martin. 
 
Presentation: - Vice-Chair of the Historic Preservation Commission, Kathy Keen, presented the annual 
Historic Preservation Awards to 2021, and included in this year’s recognitions were the 2020 winners who were 
not able to be a part of last year’s council meeting due to the outbreak of COVID. 
2021 Winner:  Perry Stewart, 120 S. Union Ave., for McCombs House 1880. 
2021 Winner:  Alicia and Kirk Meyer, 706 S. Market Street, for Market Street House 1900. 
2021 Winner:  Greta Jensen and Will Kwan, 605 Giles Street, for Hirsch House 1969.  
2020 Winner:  Cindy and Jason Rodriguez, 1350 Blenheim Farm Lane, for Blenheim Mansion 1892. 
2020 Winner:  Patricia and James Pickard, 616 S. Washington Street, for Leithiser House 1928. 
2020 Winner:  Valerie and Michael Kelly, 557 Congress Ave., for Kelly House 1910. 
 
Ordinances: 

Ordinance 1050 concerning Amendment of Chapter 169 Stormwater Management: Second Reading (CM 

Zinner)  
AN ORDINANCE OF THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF HAVRE DE GRACE ADOPTED 

PURSUANT TO THE AUTHORITY OF ARTICLE XI-E OF THE MARYLAND CONSTITUTION, THE 

LOCAL GOVERNMENT AND ENVIORMENTAL ARTICLES OF THE ANNOTATED CODE OF 

MARYLAND, AND SECTIONS 33 AND 34 OF THE HAVRE DE GRACE CITY CHARTER FOR THE 

PURPOSE OF AMENDING CITY CODE CHAPTER 169 STORMWATER MANAGEMENT. A motion 
to introduce on second reading was made by CM Zinner. Second by CM Martin. Carried 6-0. 
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A motion to adopt on the first reading was made by CM Ringsaker. Second by CM Martin. After a roll call 
vote, the motion carried 6-0. 
 
Ordinance 1052 concerning FY 2022 Tax Rates: First Reading (CM Robertson)  
AN ORDINANCE BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF HAVRE DE GRACE, MARYLAND, 

PURSUANT TO THE AUTHORITY PROVIDED BY THE ANNOTATED CODE OF MARYLAND 

TAX-PROPERTY ARTICLE TITLE 6 AND THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT ARTICLE OF THE 

ANNOTATED CODE OF MARYLAND, FIXING THE TAX RATE FOR THE FISCAL YEAR JULY 

1, 2021, TO JUNE 30, 2022, ON EACH ONE HUNDRED DOLLARS ($100.00) OF ASSESSABLE REAL 

PROPERTY, PERSONAL PROPERTY; AND PROVIDING AN ADDITIONAL SPECIAL TAX 

LEVIED WITHIN THE CRITICAL AREA SPECIAL TAXING DISTRICT AND SETTING THE 

SERVICE CHARGE FOR THE SEMI-ANNUAL PROPERTY TAX PAYMENT OPTION. 

A motion to introduce on first reading was made by CM Robertson. Second by CM Zinner. Carried 6-0. 

A motion to adopt on reading was made by CM Robertson. Second by CM Martin.  After a roll call vote, the 

motion carried 6-0. 

 

Ordinance 1053 concerning FY 2022 Water Sewer Rate: First Reading (CM Robertson) 
AN ORDINANCE OF THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF HAVRE DE GRACE 

ADOPTED PURSUANT TO THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT ARTICLE OF THE 

ANNOTATED CODE OF MARYLAND, AND THE CITY CHARTER SECTIONS 33 AND 34 

AND CITY CODE CHAPTER 196 AND EXHIBIT A THERETO, ESTABLISHING THE CITY 

WATER AND SEWER RATES AND SERVICE PARTICIPATION FEES FOR THE USERS OF 

THE CITY WATER AND SEWER SYSTEM 

A motion to introduce on second reading was made by CM Robertson. Second by CM Martin. Carried 6-0. 

A motion to adopt on second reading was made by CM Robertson. Second by CM Martin. After a roll call 

vote, the motion carried 6-0. 

 
 
New Business:  
Budget Amendment 2021-13: Water Main Replacement on Route 40. 
A motion to approve was made by CM Robertson. Second by CM Martin. Carried 6-0. 
Budget Amendment 2021-14: Marina Office Rehab. 
A motion to approve was made by CM Robertson. Second by CM Ringsaker. Carried 6-0. 
Budget Amendment 2021-15: Stormwater Remediation on Girard Street. 
A motion to approve was made by CM Robertson.  Second by CM Martin. Carried 6-0. 
Special Event: Havre de Grace Youth Sailing Program Summer Camp, was presented to the council for 

approval by Mr. Patrick Sypolt. June 19 (setup)/August 14 (breakdown) June 21-August 13, 2021 (weekly 

camp Monday-Friday) Setup/Breakdown: 1 p.m. / Camp: 8 a.m.-4 p.m., Hutchins Memorial Park.  

A motion to approve was made by CP Glenn.  Second by CM Robertson. Carried 6-0. 

  
                              

Directors Report:  
 
Mr. Patrick Sypolt, Director of Administration: Mr. Sypolt shared information on upcoming City events. 

Shane Grimm, Director of Planning:  Mr. Grimm stated that the Board of Appeals will be meeting in Council 
Chambers this Thursday, May 6th, to hear a Conditional Use request to create a duplex from a single-family 
dwelling.  The meeting will start at 6:30 pm.  The Planning Commission will meet the following Monday to 
review the site plan.  Spring is in full bloom, and now is a great time for residents to attend to the exterior of 
their homes and properties.  The town is looking very good, but there are some areas that Code Enforcement 
will be addressing in the coming weeks. 
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Erika Quesenbery Sturgill, Director of Economic Development: Mrs. Quesenbery-Sturgill made note of 

the deadlines for the current Small Business Administration grants programs for non-profits, restaurants, 

businesses and hotels, and that the portal was opened at noon today for restaurant grant funding. In addition, 

she shared the encouragement of downtown business owners for people to remember that they have six days 

until Mother's Day. She noted that Battery Island Brewing Company opened over the weekend during a very 

successful Defender's Day, and that UNI Urgent Care Center has also opened at 1037 Pulaski Highway. 

George DeHority, Director of Finance: The current financial condition of General Fund 1, Water/Sewer 
Fund 9 and Marina Fund 8 was presented.  The General Fund 1 balance is $4,553,200, which is $1,791,800 
ahead of budget. The Water/Sewer Fund 9 is deficient of $285,000, which is a $593,500 decrease year-to-date.  
The Marina Fund 8 balance is $1,019,200, which is a $214,300 increase year-to-date. 

Tim Whittie, Director of Public Works: Mr. Whittie gave an update on existing city projects. 

Chief Teresa Walter, Havre de Grace Police Department: The Police Department underwent an annual 

audit last month by the Maryland Police Training and Standards Commission. MPTSC looks at everything from 

our hiring procedures, Police Academy training, annual in-service training, testing, etc. She was happy to report 

we passed with full compliance.  Captain Alton, did a great job with the audit.  

Chief Walters thanked Evo and Bambi Johnson for helping sell this year’s Special Olympics Torch Run T-shirts 
at the Defenders Day Celebration on Saturday, May 1, 2021.    The money for the shirts helps to support 
the 8,716 athletes in our state; we have actually placed a second order for shirts because of our community 
support.   “Shirts are still available,” she said.    

  She shared a big “Thank You” to the residents in the Bulle Rock community, for having a great “Salute, and 
Thank You for our City First Responders.”   This was also held this past Saturday, May 1, 2021, at the Resident’s 
Club. It was great to see many of the residents from Bulle Rock who came out to see the Hose Company and 
us, the support from the Bulle Rock community continues to be very appreciated by our Police Officers and 
our department as a whole. 

 

Business from Mayor Martin: Defenders Day was celebrated on May 1st.  Mayor Martin gave a brief definition 
as to the reason the day is special to all.  Special mention was made of the play put on by Gayland Price which 
gave meaning to the day. Mayor Martin announced that this Friday will be our Frist Friday event starting at 
5:00 p.m. until 9:00 p.m.  Mayor Martin made an important announcement of the change in his Administrative 
staff. Mr. Patrick Sypolt will shift from his current position as Director of Administration to Director of Capital 
Projects. Mr. Stephen Gamatoria will move to the position of Director of Administration, for the next three 
years. The Chief of Staff position will now be vacant.  We are going to reimagine things and hire a consultant 
temporarily to fill that universal role.  That individual will be retired Major General Randy Taylor.  He will be 
a chief advisor to the mayor and temporary assistance to this administration.  Mayor Martin wished all the 
moms a happy Mother’s Day.      
  
Business from Council:  
 
Council Member Martin: My prayers go out to Delegate Mike Griffith and his family on the death of his 
brother.  Defenders night was also prom night.  It was great to see the seniors come down to have pictures 
taken.  CM Martin asked all to please keep up the pressure needed to address the school redistricting issue.   

Council Member Ringsaker: This is Public Service Recognition Week. Thank you to all who serve.  This is 
also National Nurses Week.  Thank you to my wife and all the other nurses.  Good luck to all who are running 
in the election tomorrow.   

Council Member Boyer:  Kudos to everyone who helped with Defenders Day.  Thank you to all the City 
employees who worked also.  Thank you to the Decoy Festival, the outdoor event was wonderful. Farmers 
Market was fabulous, it was great to see everyone walking around. The Green Team’s victory garden has netting 
around the trees to protect them from the cicadas.  Please do not remove it.  If you have questions about netting 
any trees you may also wish to protect, please reach out to the Green Team. One of the Bee Hives was 
vandalized with a loss of a colony.  Please do not move the bees, or touch the boxes.  The Green Team is 
always available to answer any questions you may have. Congratulations to all running in tomorrow’s election.  
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Council Member Zinner: Thank you Connor Sheffield for being at this evening’s meeting.  Thank you to all 
who helped with Defenders Day.  Thank you to all who came this evening for the Historic Preservation 
Commission Annual Awards. Thank you to all of “WE ARE THE GRACE” in the quest for education for 
Havre de Grace Students. 
 
Council Member Robertson:  Thank you to Dena and all who worked hard to put together a Prom. Defenders 
Day was a really cool event, and it was nice to see the seniors come down to get pictures.  Thank you to the 
Department of Public Works and the Police Department. Kudos to the Havre de Grace Independence Day 
Committee.   
 
Business from Council President Glenn:   Congratulation to Allen Fair and Jimmy Pierce for being 

recognized Friday night at the Decoy Festival annual kick-off as Harford County Living Treasures.  Well-

deserved honors for both recipients. Defenders Day Celebration, what an awesome event. It was great to see 

our community is moving back to some type of normalcy. Mayor Martin, your inquiry as to why we would 

have a celebration about an invasion that resulted in many homes burning down was on point. It was not so 

much about the invasion, but more about what happened the next day…Havre de Grace coming together to 

rebuild the town. That is what we were celebrating, and that truly describes the town we all know and love. A 

town that never hesitates to come together to do the right thing for all the right reasons. To Taryn Martin and 

the entire Independence Day Committee, it takes leaders to pull off an event of that magnitude, and it goes 

without saying, you nailed it. And to the City workers and all the countless volunteers, we couldn’t have done 

it without you. It was a total team effort that ended with a fantastic fireworks display. The best takeaway from 

this special event - I did not hear one complaint. Havre de Grace Strong.  

I got the opportunity to attend the Harford County Council Meeting in support of all the parents who are 

concerned about the proposed redistricting plans. As a proud graduate of Havre de Grace High School, it was 

great to see so much Maroon in the room. Of the 26 citizens who spoke that evening, many were from the 

Havre de Grace Community. They were professional, and their arguments were well articulated. It is our 

hope that it is not a done deal, and that the Superintendent and the Board of Education take such concerns 

into consideration when finalizing the final footprint moving forward. You have my full support, because I, 

like you, want our kids to attend school within our community. And my advice to parents and any concerned 

citizens, stay engaged throughout this process.  

Election Day is tomorrow. By the time this airs, the polls will have closed. But, I want to take this 

opportunity to personally thank the candidates for running such positive campaigns. Nothing has been 

negative during this campaign.  Their focus has been on their background, their accomplishments, and their 

objectives; if elected. That was never more evident in the two candidate forums that were held. I wish all the 

candidates nothing but the best tomorrow. 

When we close tonight’s meeting, we all have to exit the Council Chambers quickly so that they can begin to 

set up for the election tomorrow. 

 

Comments from Citizens:  
Kevin Racine, of 818 Ontario Street. Spoke on Transit. 
Mark Hemler, of 1601 Level Road. Shared information about the upcoming Havre de Grace Ambulance Corp 
Food Truck Sundays.  
   
CP Glenn made a motion to adjourn at 9:26 p.m.  Second by CM Martin. Motion carried 6-0. 
 
Video recording of the City Council Meeting may be viewed online through the City of Havre de Grace 
YouTube channel.  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
 
Resa Laird 
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Public Work Session on FY 2022 Budget 

April 26, 2021 
6:00 p.m. Council Chambers, City Hall 

711 Pennington Avenue, Havre de Grace, MD 21078 
 

Purpose: To allow for interaction between the Council and Administration to review the proposed 

budget for fiscal year beginning July 1, 2021 through June 30, 2022. 

 

Mayor, City Council and City Staff Present: Mayor William T. Martin; Council President Glenn, 

CM Boyer, CM Ringsaker, CM Martin, CM Robertson, CM Zinner, George DeHority, Director 

of Finance, Patrick Sypolt, Director of Administration, and Steve Gamatoria, Chief of Staff. 

 

Mayor Martin opened the meeting and handed the meeting off to CP Glenn and the Council 

Members. Mayor Martin stayed in attendance. 

 

CP Glenn explained the budget process is later than normal due to legislation ongoing in 

Annapolis and its potential impact to the budget.  CP Glenn thanked the Council for going 

through the budget, George DeHority and his staff, Director of Administration, and the Chief of 

Staff for working with the Council and being very responsive in answering questions.  He gave 

instructions that they would go through each page of the budget for any additional questions the 

Council may have. 

 

General Fund Operating Revenues 

CM Martin inquired:  Are we anticipating receiving rent from M/V Summer Breeze? 

Mr. DeHority responded:  Yes. 

CP Glenn commented: There are no changes to the Admission & Amusement tax despite Covid. 

CP Glenn commented: There has been a big decrease in the Hotel tax revenue since FY 20 due to 

gathering restrictions imposed by the state of Maryland. 

CP Glenn commented: The Highway User funds are increasing in large part due to CM Martin’s 

active role with the Maryland Municipal League (MNL). 

CP Glenn inquired: Is revenue from the Firing Range Reimbursement increasing due to use by 

Homeland Security and Exelon?   

Mr. DeHority responded: That is correct. 

CM Zinner commented on grant revenue. 

CM Robertson inquired: Is the Sale of Surplus Property vehicles? 

Mr. DeHority responded:  Yes, as part of the Enterprise lease. 

CM Zinner inquired: The Interest Income is significantly lower and would like to know what the 

interest income was previously compared to now. 

 

711 PENNINGTON AVENUE, HAVRE DE GRACE, MARYLAND 21078 

                 WWW.HAVREDEGRACEMD.COM 

410-939-1800 

 

City of Havre de Grace 
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CM Zinner inquired: There is no Tipping Fee for FY 2020 or FY 2021. 

Mr. DeHority responded: The Tipping Fee is what we have billed, but not what we have 

received.   

CP Glenn commented: The Tourism Sales has doubled and that is in relation to anticipated 

activity as the pandemic restrictions are eased. 

 

Mayor 

CP Glenn commented: Increases in expenses related to restrictions being eased for activities such 

as MML   

 

City Council 

CP Glenn commented: They are going forward with attendance at the Fall Conference. 

 

Administration Offices 

CM Zinner inquired: Salaries related to Procurement succession. Retirees’ Medical Benefits – 

how many retirees, how the plan is structured, and do we pay until they are eligible for 

Medicare?  

CP Glenn responded: The salary related to Procurement is for a trainee position in anticipation of 

a future retirement.   

CM Martin inquired:  What is the average percentage of hospitalization costs? 

Mr. DeHority responded: 15% has been built into the budget. 

CM Martin inquired: What is the drastic increase in Utilities? 

CP Glenn responded:  That is the anticipated costs for the additional gymnasium/auditorium. 

CP Glenn commented:  Key points for the public – Seasonal Salaries is for the trolley drivers.  

The Employee Wellness Program is designed to reduce claims in the future.  Public Relations 

includes fireworks for the upcoming Founder’s Day. 

 

Tourism 

No questions or comments. 

 

Information Technology 

CP Glenn commented: Equipment Maintenance and Communications increased for expanding 

network capabilities and adding cell phones to support teleworking during the pandemic.   

 

Registration and Elections, Legal Services and Insurance 

CP Glenn commented: Is it correct the Unemployment Insurance was added as a precaution? 

Mr. DeHority responded: Yes, the City is self-insured for unemployment insurance, but this is in 

case we do get claims there is money in the budget to pay for the claim.   

 

Economic Development 

CM Zinner commented:  She spoke to Mr. DeHority about the items covered under Professional 

Services and if they are the same in each Department.  She didn’t feel it needed to be gone over, 

just highlighted if it’s a high dollar amount. 

CP Glenn responded: In areas such as Economic Development we can presume an increase in 

planning events. 
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CM Boyer inquired: What are we going to be doing different in this budget in regards to 

Economic Development Activities?  

Ms. Quesenbery Sturgill responded: This doesn’t include membership, which is covered under 

Dues & Subscriptions, but attending activities/events within the organizations that we have 

memberships and being a part of the events.   

 

Finance 

CM Martin inquired: Why is there a 50% increase in our Bank Service Charges? 

Mr. DeHority responded: This is the eighth year in a row it has gone up; basically, the primary 

contributor to the charges is online bill pay, which went up a lot during the pandemic and our 

experience is that once people start online bill pay they don’t go back to the old way. 

 

Planning and Code Enforcement 

CM Zinner inquired: What is the reason for the significant increase in Professional Services?  

Mr. Grimm responded: This is attributed to the updates to the comprehensive plan and a part-

time staff member to assist with development review and other functions as well as an increased 

ask for code enforcement – we are going to be more aggressive in the coming year with cleaning 

up properties, which could include demolitions that cost a lot of money when the City has to do 

the demolition. 

CM Zinner inquired:  Are there plans for succession management in hiring an additional code 

enforcement officer? 

Mr. Grimm responded: At this time, we are doing succession planning for the planning 

technician position, which will be the earliest person to leave the City. 

CM Boyer inquired: Is the person on board or will it be a hire? Will it be full-time or part-time?  

Will it be a recent graduate or someone with a large amount of experience? 

Mr. Grimm responded:  It will be a hire.  It will be part-time.  It will be someone with significant 

experience.   

Mr. Gamatoria responded: To clarify, Mr. Grimm was answering questions for the part-time staff 

member to assist with development review and other functions, not the succession plan for the 

planning technician position.  The succession plan for the planning technician position is for a 

staff member who is already here in another department.   

Mr. Grimm responded:  Mr. Ricci, Human Resources and others are working with this person to 

determine what track they would like to take and we will train them to back fill the position once 

the person leaves.   

CP Glenn responded:  This succession plan is the same as the procurement officer positon that 

was discussed earlier. 

Mr. DeHority responded: We are trying to look for advancement opportunities that allow 

employees to grow and develop within the City, which will help us attract and retain our best 

people. 

CM Boyer inquired: Are there training funds in the budget now for the position? 

Mr. Grimm responded: It could entail needs for a college education, there will be internal 

training, and likely be some certification training.   

Mr. Gamatoria responded: Internally there is a track that training will take place on the job. Mr. 

Ricci is putting a plan together within the Administration training budget that will allow training 

through Harford Community College and then to move on from there, probably Towson 

University.  The track is about 7 years.   
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CP Glenn commented:  County Inspections are going down due to a slight decrease in 

commercial and residential development. 

 

Police Administration 

CM Zinner inquired:  Is the Crime Scene Investigator a new position? What does this person do? 

Chief Walter responded: Yes, the title is new. There was someone in a civilian position retiring 

so instead of filling the position it was moved to a crime scene technician.  It is an even swap – 

not a new position to the City and no additional costs to the City.  Modifications were made 

within the department to absorb the work of the person retiring.  This position processes the 

crime scene, which frees up a law enforcement investigator. 

CP Glenn inquired: Is it correct that Range Maintenance has been increasing due to replacement 

locks for the bullet traps and overdue building maintenance? 

Chief Walter responded: That is correct. 

CP Glen inquired: Is the Communications increase due to upgrading mobile terminals mandated 

by the County that were delayed in FY 21? 

Chief Walter responded: That is correct. 

 

Police Patrol and Investigation 

CM Robertson inquired: Is the overtime projection for FY 2022 understated compared to FY 

2020’s actuals when we didn’t’ have a lot of events or things of that nature?  

Chief Walter responded: There are two recruits in the Police Academy.  The plan is that once 

they come out that will help to reduce the overtime.   

CP Glenn commented:  There is a large increase in Supplies and Materials – that is to include the 

replacement of Tasers and the purchase of body cameras, which is mandated by the state.   

Chief Walter responded: Yes, that is correct. 

 

Public Works 

CM Robertson inquired: Asked if Mr. Sypolt could elaborate on the wage and benefits 

recommendation of Employee Related Expenses and the Salaries, which was discussed at the 

Budget & Finance Committee meeting.   

Mr. Sypolt responded: We want to pay employees when they are certified on certain apparatuses 

or pieces of equipment.  The rollout will be over a period of time.  This will develop our 

employees into the next crew leaders and chiefs.   

Mr. Whittie responded: This allows us to crossover and use workers from other crews if someone 

is out sick or on vacation.   

CM Zinner inquired: Did the prices go up on Utilities? 

Mr. DeHority responded:  We anticipate an increase in new development and the gymnasium/ 

auditorium. 

CP Glenn commented: Some of the expenses such as Supplies and Materials were reduced in FY 

2021 and increased in FY 2022 because we hope to return to normal operations. 

Mr. Whittie commented: The cost of materials has increased a lot. 

CP Glenn commented: The increase in Building Maintenance is tied to the gymnasium/ 

auditorium.  
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Highways and Streets 

CP Glenn commented:  Vehicle fuel is going up.   

 

Shop Operation 

No questions or comments. 

 

Volunteer Organizations 

CM Boyer inquired: What is the Small Business Resource Center: 

Mr. DeHority and Mr. Gamatoria responded: This is through Harford Community College.  They 

were a budgeted item it past years, but they didn’t request funding the past two years.  They 

resumed their formal request this year.  The funding is used for seminars and conferences put 

together by HCC to encourage employment opportunities.   

CM Robertson inquired: The Youth Commission submitted their request, but there isn’t a line 

item. 

Mr. Sypolt responded: The Youth Commission is under Administration.   

CM Boyer inquired: We have a line item for HDG Public Schools. Will Roye-Williams 

Elementary be able to request those funds?  

Mr. Gamatoria responded: We will have to cross that bridge when we come to it since we don’t 

know what will happen with school redistricting.  

CP Glenn commented: The Little League and Recreation Council wasn’t cut by the City. They 

received what they asked for - they didn’t use everything last year.  The Harbor’s Town Project 

is a Graw Alley Museum being put together by Alan Fair.   

 

General Fund Debt Service 

No questions or comments. 

 

Capital Budget Worksheet 

CP Glenn commented:  He inquired if some of the capital projects would be going to Ritchie 

Brothers, but we haven’t been as successful as we’ve been in the past in getting the much needed 

equipment.  Specific repairs to City Hall are for duct cleaning and thermostat replacement.   

CM Robertson inquired:  Is the living shoreline still a go? 

Mr. Whittie responded: Yes, it’s still a go. We are going through the permitting process and 

currently bogged down by the federal process.   

CM Robertson inquired: Is the project ready to go once we have the permitting? 

Mr. Whittie responded: Yes, the contractor is in place and everything is lined up. 

 

Water and Sewer Revenues 

CP Glenn inquired:  The County Water Agreement shows zero in FY 22, does the County no 

longer need us? 

Mr. DeHority responded:  We no longer have a contractual agreement with the County. They are 

in the normal water revenue cycle now. 

Mr. Whittie responded: They use us for emergency purposes. 
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Water Production 

CP Glenn commented:  On sludge removal, we planned to do that in house, but it put a huge 

strain on the City to make that happen.   

Mr. Whittie responded: We have a company that takes the sludge from the Water Treatment 

Plant. 

CM Zinner inquired: What is the reason for the large increase on the City Buildings Water & 

Sewer? 

Mr. DeHority responded: This is the Water Plant water bills and the water pumping station.   

 

Water Distribution 

No questions or comments. 

 

Wastewater Treatment 

CP Glenn commented:  Contract Laboratory costs went down, which is due to improved 

treatment practices.  Building Maintenance increase includes the Erie Street pump station and 

rehab of generators.     

 

Capital Budget Worksheet 

CP Glenn commented:  Most of what is there is covered by the bond. 

CM Martin commented: We have a lot of shovel ready projects that can move forward when we 

receive the federal funds. 

Mr. Whittie commented on water and sewer projects that will be moving forward. 

CM Robertson inquired: Where are we with the Aberdeen water line sales? 

Mr. Whittie responded: The plan has been rewarded.  The pre-construction meeting is May 3.  

We hope by late 2022 they will be able to connect in. 

Mr. DeHority responded: It’s too uncertain to when the completion will be done so the revenue 

isn’t included in 2022. 

 

Water and Sewer Debt Service 

CM Robertson requested a balance sheet of the full amounts that we still owe. 

Mr. DeHority will provide that information. 

 

Marine Facilities 

CP Glenn commented: There is an increase in slip fees. It will increase revenue about $50,000.  

CM Ringsaker inquired: Is the reduction in revenue at Jean Roberts Park due to non-payers? 

Mr. Gamatoria responded:  He agrees. Part of the problem is attending to it to make sure people 

are actually paying.  The Marina Manager and seasonal help need to monitor and ticket vehicles 

in the parking lot.  

CP Glenn commented:  Communications costs include the conversion to wireless infrastructure 

that was delayed in FY 2021. 

CM Ringsaker inquired: Are there any plans on dock maintenance? 

Mr. Gamatoria responded: Steve Young puts in a grant through MDE.  We will redeck the gas 

pier when we reinstall the lines and the new pumps.  We will test a synthetic product because we 

aren’t getting longevity with the wooden piers.  
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CM Robertson inquired:  Is the dredging still a go for this summer? 

Mr. Whittie responded:  The grant application has been submitted.  We have to make room for 

the new sediment.   

Mr. Gamatoria responded: We can do the main channel every 2-3 years.  The slips are full of 

sediment.  This engineering will be more than normal due to the breadth we are going to try to 

remove.  Once we have the approval of the MDE, we will reach out to the partners along the 

Bay.  The City is paying for the mobilization costs.  Although the slip free increase will generate 

about $50,000 in revenue, they are anticipating another $3.5 million in projects at the yacht 

basin.  The infrastructure and amenities have to be maintained.  The majority of slip owners 

aren’t from the 21078 zip code. 

CM Robertson commented: The Economic Development Advisory Board did a survey to 

compare rates with other marinas in the area and found that the amount being charged is 

undervalued. Mr. Gamatoria agreed. 

 

CP Glenn thanked the Council, George DeHority, Steve Gamatoria, Patrick Sypolt and all the 

Directors.  CP Glenn complimented Mayor Martin for the job he did in putting together a bare 

bones budget, right sizing the City staff, some expenses are going down due to improved 

operations, grants have been an invaluable resource to the City.    

 

Mayor Martin thanked the Council members and members of the City staff for attending to 

answer all the questions.  The budget is well rounded and addresses the needs of the City.  This 

past year has been historic and the Council and the administration supported a spending freeze in 

many areas.  We were able to weather the storm and are now slowly emerging out of the global 

pandemic.  We will still go on the offense this year.  We have a lot of upcoming, much needed 

projects.  This budget is based on our taxpayer money.  This budget keeps the tax rates and the 

water and sewer rates the same. 

 

The session adjourned at 7:20 pm. 

 

Respectfully submitted: 

Tamara Brinkman 

 
Video recording of the Public Hearing may be viewed online through City of Havre de Grace YouTube 

channel. 
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